GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 23 January 2024 at 8:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chair)

Mrs Moughtin (Deputy Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Mr R. Harmer 

Ms V. Heaton 

Mr A. Jones
Apologise


Ms M. Kelly
In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	23/076

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the January general meeting. 

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MINUTES

	23/077

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 14 December 2023. Ms Heaton proposed the approval of minutes. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 3 MATTERS ARISING
	23/078

	Item 23/070 Silt Lagoon & Harbour Fees
The Board noted the communication raising the Commissioners’ concerns and inviting the Minister to a Board meeting had been sent. The Board noted the Department of Infrastructure were still working on a solution for the long term disposal of the silt and to reduce the levels of pollution from the old mining works entering the River Neb. The Board noted a planning application was planned for extending the duration of time the temporary silt lagoon would be in operation in Peel.

Item 23/071 Housing Deficiency
The Board noted the communication setting out the Commissioners position had been sent to the Department of Infrastructure and the external auditor. This communication sought to reverse the Department officers’ attempt to reduce the deficiency payments in 2023/24 through reducing the Commissioners’ maintenance reserve which is committed to the Reayrt Aalin works. The Town Clerk reported no response had been received since the meeting held on 28 November 2023 with the Department.
Item 23/071 Peel Sewerage Treatment Planning Application

The Board noted this planning application for the sewrrage treat plant had not been advertised to date. The Town Clerk advised he had reported this application had been allocated to the wrong local authority area in December. The Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture had advised the application was currently being considered by the Council of Ministers to determine if it should be called in. Mr Harmer stated the previous application at Glenfaba House had been assessed by the Council of Ministers and they had decided, after taking legal advice, the application should follow the traditional process for assessment and determination by the Department. Mr Harmer was concerned this all took extra time and recommended a communication should be sent to the Department to get this application advertised as soon as possible for public comment. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 23/073 Budget 2024/25 

The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 10.

Item 23/074 Consultation on Town and Country Planning Order 
The Board noted a response was required by 26 January 2024. Mr Harmer proposed all planning appeal decisions should be considered by the Council of Ministers and not the Minister for the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture.

Item 23/075 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the newsletter required publishing once the Commissioners had set their rates. Mr Harmer proposed once this was agreed the Town Clerk should prepare the newsletter. This Proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Town Clerk reported the Website and social media was to be discussed under agenda item 11.

Ms Heaton stated the Chair should attend the next Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee meeting to discuss the arrangements and the date for the Peel Achievers event.
The Chair requested a copy of the tenants’ advice leaflet and property check list once it is approved by the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee.

No any other business items were considered by the Board.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	23/079
	Item 4 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had taken place on 14 December 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members reviewed a number of planning applications and decided not to oppose  the following:
23/001363/B Erection of three storey dwelling at plot adjacent to Fenella Villa, Peveril Road; 23/01394/B Demolition of toilet and construction of rear extension at 3 St Peters Lane; and 23/01410/B Demolition of shed and construction of rear extension at Toronto, Tynwald Road.

The lead members noted the content of the Commissioners’ planning application 23/01360/A for a replacement café, and toilets including a new communal space at Marine Parade.

The lead members deferred a decision on planning application 23/01452/B Erection of two light industrial units at land off Stanley Mount for a site visit
The lead members considered the following planning decisions and agreed no further action was required:

a) 23/00933/B Approval for replacement windows at 36 Castle Street. 

b) 23/00890/B Approval for replacement windows at 3 Peveril Road.

c) 23/001108/D Approval for erection of two illuminated signs at Ballawattleworth House, Tynwald Road.

d) 23/00574/B Refusal and Appeal for the construction of two apartments at 2 Rheast Lane.
The lead members noted the Town Clerk had met with the owner of the vacant property on Derby Road who had assured the Commissioners works would commence on the repair to his property in January 2024.

The lead members noted the content of the letter dated 1 November 2023 concerning the Commissioners’ covenant dated 27 July 1979 on Min-Y-Don, 1 Ballaquane Park. The lead members agreed a retrospective consent could be given to the property owner for the construction of the car port thirty five years ago subject to the Commissioners not having to fund any legal costs.

Ms Kelly attended the meeting at 8:23pm

Item 4 Housing Rent and Fees
The Board noted the content of the communication from the Department of Infrastructure dated 8 January 2024 advising a freeze of fees and an increase of 7.5% to all social housing rents.

The Chair stated the 7.5% increase was disappointing when tenants were struggling with cost of living increases. Mr Harmer stated the Commissioners had proposed a more reasonable 2% increase and a freeze in the fees subject to obtaining quick access to the Commissioners’ housing maintenance reserves. Mr Harmer proposed the Commissioners should write to the Department to encourage them to allow this managed use of reserves to assist in offsetting increases in rent. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 5 Planning Applications
The Town Clerk reported planning application 23/01407/B for the sewerage treatment works off Glenfaba Road were not subject to stakeholder consultation at this time. 

Item 6 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning applications decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration. 

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/080

	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had taken place on 19 December 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members welcomed the Commissioners’ staff who erected the Christmas lighting to their meeting. The lead members thanked the staff for putting on this year’s Christmas Light Switch on including the new lighting. The lead members stated the event was well attended and the good weather conditions had assisted this year’s event. The lead members stated the entertainment, stalls and mulled wine had all been appreciated by those who attended. The lead members stated after the event there were a large number of pedestrians visiting the shops which had remained open.  The Town Clerk advised the visitor prior to 3.30pm had been low with the majority of visitors attending after 3:30pm. He advised the placing of Santa’s grotto behind the entertainment had created some access problems and segregated the event. The Town Clerk advised the advertising of the event had been more extensive this year but had not markedly increased the number of visitors. This aspect of the event would need reviewing prior to next year to ensure this event wholly funded by the Commissioners was not being used to promote other business interests from outside the Town. The lead members asked for any other improvements the staff could recommend. The following matters were raised:

· More power points are required in St Peter’s Church Gardens

· The sound gazebo usually erected at the entrance to S Peter’s Church would need relocating if Santa’s grotto is located within the Church cruciform.

· Discussions took place on where Santa’s grotto should be placed including the Market Place Car Park

· Discussions took place on having a Christmas lighting trail in St Peter’s garden which could be opened as part of the light switch on.

· Discussions took place on having a children’s craft and play afternoon including building lanterns.

· Discussions took place on the use of additional column lighting around the Town and gateway features on the entrance to the Town.

· Discussions took place concerning placing lights on the new quayside lighting columns including locating a tree at the House of Manannan and on Weatherglass Corner by the swing bridge over the harbour.

· Discussions took place concerning the timing of the switch on of the lights and the photosensors on the Market Street columns which result in these street lights coming on between 4pm and 4:15pm. The lead members agreed any change in timing would need to be discussed with retailers and a risk assessment would be required to ensure adequate lighting was available for pedestrians immediately prior to the switch on to facilitate a later time. 
· Discussions took place on agreeing the time the lights would come on during December and the instruction to change the approved settings at short notice on Saturday 16 December. The lead members agreed the commencement time should be changed part way through December to assist the retail sector on the immediate run up to Christmas and through the Christmas holidays.
The lead members stated the tractor run held on 9 December had been well organised and had a large number of festive tractors taking part in this event. The lead members stated the poor weather conditions had not assisted this event but it had still been very successful and popular.

The lead members noted the contents of the communication from the IOM Orienteering Klubb dated 14 December 2023 seeking permission to hold events on Peel Hill on 15 June and 12 July 2024. The lead members agreed these events can take place.

The lead members requested an update on the Close Caaig playground landscaping and the West View playground goal posts.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	23/081

	Item 8 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

Mr Harmer reported a Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had taken place on 12 December 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted of the 145 jobs reported in November 2023, 103 have been completed. The lead members noted all the void properties work were in progress for their reallocation. The Technical Officer reported that the new fencing on Peel Hill is ongoing and that they are looking to install some planters and benches to tidy up the area overlooking Fenella Beach. The Lead Members agreed this proposal. The Technical Officer advised the Town Hall Carpark works would be commenced by the Commissioners’ Project Manager once the Reayrt Aalin pilot scheme documentation is prepared. The new shutters on the Kiosk are being installed and new goal posts have been made for the Headlands play area.

The Technical Officer reported that a quote for a new lift had been received from Faragher’s for the Leece Museum. This £50,000 quote did not include building work. The lead members requested a quote for a stair lift off Castle Street. The Lead Members suggested possibly looking at a different location for the Heritage Trust exhibit to improve accessibility if required. 

The Technical Officer reported that the Bell Tower on the Philip Christian Centre roof will probably have to be taken down as it poses a potential hazard to the Playgroup. He further advised that it is hoped the original stone could be kept and used to rebuild it. The tower would need to be removed when the playgroup is closed. The Lead Member recommended an engineer is consulted on this work.

The Technical Officer provided an update on Reayrt Aalin. He advised that the cheapest option would cost approximately £110,000.00 which included the Cork sol render and reroofing treatment. The Lead Member suggested that one of the worst effected properties is used for the pilot scheme proposed at this estate by the Board.
Lead member reported that some complaints have been received in relation to Street lighting in several areas including lower Rheast Lane. The Technical Officer advised that a quote has been received from Manx Utilities for £7,500.00 to install a new column at Lower Rheast Lane however no funding has been allocated for this project.
The Technical Officer provided an update on work at St Peter’s Church. It is estimated that it will cost approximately £19,500.00 to have the entrance steps repaired, or a decision to be made on whether to fix the wall. This will be further discussed at a Board Meeting.

The lead members noted the content of the profit/loss and budget reports. The Finance Officer highlighted the campsite income appears to be lower than expected, these figures will be reviewed again.He reported £306,000 has been spent on salaries to date  which includes the increased costs of employing seasonal works in the first six months of the year. The refuse charges are for the first quarter and are in line with budget expectations. The amenity and leisure costs are high due to seasonal nature of this works and this will balance out over the over the winter months.

The lead members noted the contents of the Agriculture Hereditaments detailed in the Treasury communication dated 1 December 2023.

The lead members noted the deficiency payments dispute is are currently delaying the accounts being signed off. The Auditors are liaising with Government on this issue. The lead members note the external auditor had reiterated their view the Commissioners need to re-evaluate their historic creditors and debtors to ascertain if some of these should be written off. The lead members proposed this function should be delegated to the Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed.
The lead members noted the content of the draft 2024/2025 Budget were reported to the Board at their November 2023 meeting.  Lead Member suggested raising the Town rates by 2p to raise additional funds for street lighting and increasing the refuse rate by £34.00 per household to cover the cost of these services.

. 

The lead members noted the purchase of beach cleaning equipment is slighter higher than anticipated due delivery and training costs. The costs are £70,000 which includes VAT and delivery.

The lead member stated the trees at Heathfield House requires some maintenance. The lead members requested a letter of support should be sent by the Commissioners to the owner of this property.

The lead members proposed Men in Sheds could assist in the maintenance of the Town benches as some are in a bad condition. 

Mr Jones left the meeting at 9:25pm

Item 9 Western Civic Amenity Site Budget
The Board noted the content of the 2024/25 budget report provided by the Clerk of the Western Civic Amenity site. The Board noted the increase proposed was 10% to the 2023/24 rate. Mr Harmer stated he was aware this was another above inflation increase but funding was needed replace the equipment including the skips and staffing costs including pensions. Mrs Moughtin and Ms Heaton expressed concerns relating to equipment previously purchased including electric work vehicles and not recovering their recycling costs for electric appliances and oil tanks. The Town Clerk confirmed the 10% increase was included in the draft budget. 

Item 10 2024/25 Budget

The Board noted the content of the 2024/25 budget, the approved wish list and rates calculation. The Town Clerk reported no changes had been made or requested by the Board following the evaluation of this information at the November and December 2023 Board meeting. Mr Harmer stated the lead members from the Finance and Staff Resource Committee as reported earlier in the meeting were recommending a £34 per property increase in the refuse rate to cover the increased costs reported for the energy from waste plant, civic amenity site and refuse collection contract services. The Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee were recommending a 2p Town rate increase to fund street lighting improvements in the Town. This would result in a refuse rate of £257 per property and 269p Town rate. The Town Clerk advised this would equate to a increase of less than 6%. Ms Kelly advised the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had assessed campsite fees at their January 2024 meeting and had agreed based on prices at other campsites to freeze camping fees for 2024 except for electricity fees which would increase from £6 per day to £8 per day. This 33% increase would meet the increase in costs for proving this power. The Chair stated other fees need to be reviewed including inflationary increases in rents for commercial tenants, car parking and garages. This was agreed by the Board and delegated to the Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee for consideration before 1 April 2024. In addition, the Chair proposed the Town rate should increase by an extra penny to 270p representing a 6% increase. Both these proposed rate increases were put before the Board and the following was agreed by split vote including the Chair’s casting vote:

The Town Rate would increase by 3p from 267 to 270 and the Refuse Rate would increase by £34 per property from £223 to £257. Mr Harmer, Mrs Moughtin and Ms Heaton voted against the 3p increase in the Town Rate in preference for a 2p increase.

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	23/082
	Item 11 Website and Social Media

The Chair stated the Board had made a resolution on this matter and it had been delegated to the Lead Member Committee for Finance and Staff Resource to take this matter forward. The Chair requested an update on this matter. Mr Harmer stated the preliminary scoping work to provide two websites which segregated the Commissioners’ local authority services from Peel’s community and local business services had been completed. He believed further work was required to specify the improvements the Commissioners wished to see once this project was completed. Ms Kelly stated the initial expression of interest undertaken in 2022 had shown the current provider was providing value for money. The Town Clerk advised this preliminary work had only received interest from three sole trader providers. He advised a high risk existed, if care was not taken, that a new website provider will not be able to provide the necessary emergency support because the sole trader would require other full time employment. The Town Clerk advised the budget continued to include a provision for developing a new website in accordance with the Commissioners’ resolution. The Chair stated the Commissioners should be employing a local supplier for this work. Mr Harmer stated the Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee would report back to the Board on this matter.

Item 12 Forthcoming Department of Infrastructure Consultations

The Board noted the content of the communications from the Department of Infrastructure dated 29 December 2023. The Chair asked why the Department had sought to highlight these consultations in this way. Mr Harmer stated the two consultations were for Infrastructure Planning 2023 and the Marine Infrastructure Regulations. These were required to permit the development of seabed mounted wind turbines. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 13 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	23/083
	The Chair requested the Commissioners’ accountant attend a Board meeting to discuss the 2022/23 accounts once the external audit is completed.

The meeting ended at 9:55pm
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